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Commission Meeting Minutes
Wednesday 26 July 2017
10.00am – 1.30pm
Present: 


Judith Robertson (Chair) (JR)
              


Susan Kemp (SK)




Alan Mitchell (AM)





Matt Smith (MS)
In Attendance:  

Sharon Barbour (Minute Secretary) (SB)
                          

Clare Nicolson  (CN)
Apologies:

Kavita Chetty

List of acronyms
CRPD
Convention on Rights of Persons with Disabilities

EHRC
Equality and Human Rights Commission

EHRiC
Equalities and Human Rights Committee

ENNHRI
European Network of National Human Rights 


         Institutions

ESR

Economic & Social Rights

FRAC
Finance Risk & Audit Committee

GANHRI
Global Alliance of National Human Rights Institutions

NHRI

National Human Rights Institution

NIHRC
Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission

NPM

National Preventive Mechanism

SNAP
Scotland’s National Action Plan for Human Rights

SPCB 
Scottish Parliament Corporate Body

SPS

Scottish Prison Service

SPSO
Scottish Public Services Ombudsman

SG

Scottish Government

UPR

Universal Periodic Review

UN

United Nations

1. Minutes of previous meeting 
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 5 June were approved with minor amendments.
2. Declarations of Interest

None
3. Matters arising
The matters arising report was discussed and the following points noted. 

JR confirmed that the new Legal Officer will continue the ongoing  work regarding the Commission’s mandate with regard to reserved matters. 
Action
1. When DQ returns from leave, JR will meet with him to progress the NPM action point agreed on 5 June. AM confirmed that the NPM bid to the Ministry of Justice for additional resourcing has been unsuccessful.
2. JR estimates that an updated historic abuse paper will be tabled at the October Commission meeting. 
3. JR estimates that DQ will present at either the September or October Commission meeting on prisons inspections work in line with the scheduling of the criminal justice programme of work.
4. CN is redrafting the Memorandum of Understanding with the PCS union which will be tabled at the September Commission meeting. In the interim, MS will check the draft and provide relevant input before the end of August.
JR provided an update on current legal team capacity. One staff member is working on a phased return basis. The new Legal Officer commenced post on 18 July. Both Legal Officers (CA/ED) are reviewing key Commission documents from a legal perspective in the interim period of reduced capacity.
JR provided an update on the drafting process for the Annual Report which has been slightly delayed due to unforeseen staff absence. 

Action
5. The draft will be circulated by email to Commissioners to feedback comment and will be progressed in line with the original timetable to sign off and lay before the Scottish Parliament in October.

AM provided an update on conversations he has had with the NPM secretariat. 
Action
6. AM suggests that the issue of communications within the NPM governance should be raised at both the UK and Scotland separate NPM meetings. There is a need for a protocol to be put in place.
Action
7. JR confirmed that the terms of reference for the ESR invitation to tender will be reviewed by KC, following the social security workshop being held on 31 July.
4. Commission Planning Calendar
The planning calendar had previously been circulated by email. 

Action
8. SB will check the progress of meetings to be held with the Scottish political party leaders.
9. The date of the NPM Scottish sub group meeting in September is to be added to the planning calendar. AM is unable to attend. JR indicated she will attend with DQ.
10. SK suggested it would be beneficial to contact the relevant Committees in advance of the UN releasing its UPR report on the UK. This is likely to be in October and should be factored in to the planning calendar.
5. Financial Report & Accommodation Update
5.1 Financial Report

CN provided an overview of the Quarter 1 budget update which had previously been circulated.

CN outlined the new government led scheme for childcare vouchers which will result in the closure of employer schemes to new entrants in 2018. Eligibility will continue for existing employees.

Action
11. Continue discussion on the continuation or amendment of the Commission’s childcare voucher scheme when the trade union recognition process has been finalised. For financial planning purposes the Commission will assume the current status quo. 
12. Following discussion of how budget figures are currently broken down and presented to the Commission, it was agreed that going forward only the top level spend will be circulated to the Commission and a detailed spend breakdown will be reported to FRAC. 
13. CN confirmed it would be difficult to amend the reporting format of the current spend categories as the Commission is required to follow an SPCB reporting template for audit purposes. However, there is scope to amend the categories for inclusion in the Annual Report and she will progress this.
5.2 Accommodation Update

CN provided an update on plans by the SPCB to create a shared officeholders hub in Edinburgh, which would result in a further office move for the Commission. The SPCB has put together a project team to progress plans and a number of property viewings have recently taken place in west Edinburgh and central Edinburgh. On 11 August, a business manager level meeting will be hosted by SPCB to discuss the viewings and to take opinions from officeholders. SPCB will then take forward a formal business case to the Scottish Parliament for September/October. If plans are approved the likely timescale for an office move would be June to December 2018.

Action
14. Commission staff have already been made aware of the SPCB plans and CN will seek to gather staff feedback prior to the meeting on 11 August. It was agreed that the Commission supports a Haymarket location for the hub as opposed to a west Edinburgh location.
6. Outcomes Report and Update
JR introduced the Outcomes Report for the period April to June 2017. The outcomes were discussed and the following points raised under individual outcomes.
Outcome 1

On UPR work, JR indicated that DQ and LB have prepared a report on progress made, however, this is not quite ready to be circulated  as still in draft form.

Action   
15. JR will liaise with DQ when he is back from leave on the next steps that the Commission would be seeking from the government. Christina McKelvie MSP has expressed an interest for a UPR themed parliamentary debate, although the timing for this is unclear. JR will consider a meeting with Christina or the EHRiC clerks to explore the potential for such a debate. It was also noted that anything within UPR with a Westminster impact, the Commission needs to agree actions in conjunction with EHRC and NIHRC. There have been some challenges to date with this approach, but on the whole it has been relatively positive. 
16. It was agreed that further UPR discussion needs to take place when the new Commissioner is in post. If the postholder (unknown at present) is unable to attend the 5 September Commission meeting, the October meeting will be scheduled for a date they can attend and UPR discussion will be postponed until October.

There was some discussion on the business and human rights programme of work. 

Action
17. When DQ returns from leave, JR will check on progress under the Business and Human Rights action plan and the level of engagement from various business sectors. Workshops have been planned, but beyond this JR will need to double-check. 

Outcome 2

There was some discussion on legislation and policy submissions made by the Commission. JR described the capacity gap for the Commission in being able to conduct detailed follow through once submissions are made, eg lobbying, tracking bills in great detail and encouraging MSPs to make amendments.

Substantive legal content involved means the Commission has to be selective in which to pursue in detail.
SK highlighted a number of new developments impacting human rights in Scotland in devolved areas. These include the Scottish Government Legal Aid Review and the recent launch of the Scottish Government strategy of ‘Justice in Scotland:Vision and Priorities’ a delivery plan across civil and criminal justice. Other developments include the Scottish roll-out of the socio-economic duty in the Equalities Act 2010 and the recent English High Court decision on a benefit cap case which the UK government lost and which might go to appeal. 
Action 

18. JR will ask ED to look at that case as it may have implications for devolved aspects of social security policy. It was also agreed that an analysis of these wider developments will be on the Commission’s radar and can feed in to the Commission’s work on the criminal justice review, wider legal policy work and engagement with EHRC.
Outcome 4

There was some discussion about the Perth & Kinross pilot project and the value of using it as an example of rights in practice. 

Action 
19. JR will ask EH to provide an update on the Perth & Kinross project. It was agreed that the Commission needs to reflect further on the learning from that project and the Leith housing project. A decision needs to be made on whether to merge the learning outcomes from both projects and how to best harness learning to seek the views of public authorities on strategies for increasing political will.
Outcome 7
AM provided an update on the recent report published by The Chief Inspector of Prisons for Scotland, David Strang, expressing concern on the care needs of older prisoners in Scotland. 

Action
20. Following discussion of what options are open to the Commission to apply pressure on the SPS and SG, AM will have an initial conversation with David Strang and will then circulate an email update on what Commission input would be helpful. JR will also ask CA to look in to the issue and whether it might be progressed by the Health & Social Care Action Group for SNAP.

Outcome 9

JR provided an update on recent ENNHRI and GANHRI working group meetings which Commission staff have attended. There has been much positive feedback from global NHRIs on the work which Scotland is leading on. There was some discussion on whether staff who attend such events are then able to disseminate learning outcomes and course materials to other staff and Commissioners. JR confirmed that this already takes place informally via bi-monthly all team meetings and email updates. JR indicated she would have concerns over practicalities of implementing a more rigid structure, as staff would be unclear as to what they would be required to circulate and it could become a burdensome process.
Action 
21. It was agreed that a better way to manage the process would be for Commissioners to keep updated via the planning calendar and to proactively ask staff for materials they are interested in. 
22. It was agreed that there will be an open invitation to all staff members to join Commission meetings for the quarterly outcomes update discussion. 
AM highlighted the recent publication by the Council of Europe of draft immigration detention guidelines. There was some discussion about the extent to which individual member states of ENNHRI will engage in the matter. It was noted that a conflict of interest exists in so far as immigration is a reserved matter in which the Commission has no mandate. However, the Commission is the only NHRI member of the NPM which does comment on immigration matters.

Action

23. It was agreed that immigration, while reserved, is a policy area which overlaps with other devolved rights such as health and social care, and as such it should be on the Commission’s radar. AM will send the draft Council of Europe guidelines to JR for reference.
Outcome 8

JR confirmed that the independent evaluator for SNAP is Dr Joanna Ferrier of University of Glasgow.

7. Matters Arising from the Chair and Final Reflections from Matt Smith
This agenda item took place as a private discussion between the Chair and Commissioners. SB and CN were not present.
8. Any Other Business
The Commissioners expressed their thanks to MS for his time in post as Commissioner. This is his last Commission meeting before his term of office ends on 31 August. A formal announcement is yet to be made by SPCB on the appointment of his successor.

Plans were suggested to mark MS leaving, which he will follow up with JR to arrange.
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